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Independent Advisory Group: Minutes for 18 January 2017 (10:00 to 12:00)

Attendance: 

John Beddington 

Simon Wessely 
James Rubin
Richard Amlôt 

Campbell McCafferty

Ed Galea

John Simpson

Brooke Rogers
Erin McClelland 

Sam Brooks

Apologies: 

Fiona Fox



Stephen Groves
Paul Elliot
Raquel Duarte-Davidson

Minutes of meeting on 20 June 2016
1. Accepted

Matters arising

2. We discussed current membership of the group. John S confirmed he had contacted Hilary Walker about remaining in the group and she is happy to do this. Simon confirmed he had contacted the Department of Health asking them to nominate a new representative but has not heard back. Campbell confirmed he is happy to remain in the group and also suggested inviting his successor Katharine Hammond to join.
· Current contact details for Hilary to be sent to James by John S 
· Minutes and relevant reports for circulation to be sent to Hilary to keep her up to date

· Simon to chase the Department of Health about nominating a new representative

· Campbell to talk to Katharine and let James know, before the next summer meeting, if she is interested in joining so a formal invitation can be generated. 
3. We discussed the radiation report co-authored by John B. This has been accepted for publication and is likely to be published in the coming months.  
· John B to circulate the radiation report to the group on publication. 
4. James provided an update on the National Study on Flooding and Health. The paper on the results from the first wave of data collection has been accepted for publication in BMC Public Health and is expected to be published in the next few weeks. 

· James to circulate the paper when it is published.
5. We discussed an action carried over from previous meetings relating to a new Tier 1 exercise as we had thought there might be an opportunity for the decontamination and exercise teams to get involved with this. Richard reported that there will be a large-scale field exercise in October 2017. Richard and Ian Hall are on the planning team and will consider how the HPRU can contribute to the delivery of the exercise. Richard suggested this might potentially bring together the work of three or four themes. 
6. We discussed the action proposed in the previous meeting regarding James ensuring the impact of our work is prominently noted in annual reports. James reported that members of the HPRU have been asked to email him short statements about the impact of their publications but that he has not had many responses. 

· Richard to report back on potential for HPRU to contribute to DH exercises.

· James to chase email responses about the impact of work.
7. Richard and James confirmed that PHE communications personnel are aware of the PhD studentship concerning public education in relation to nuclear terrorism.   
8. James confirmed he had checked that Steve Leach was aware of the NAME model and that Steve was indeed aware. A new version of the NAME model may be coming out in due course. 
9. Richard confirmed that he is ensuring that future iterations of the business plan make clear that pre-existing HPRU decontamination work and PHOENIX project work are complementary and not overlapping. 
10. James confirmed that he has discussed with Gillian Smith and Iain Lake the possibility of incorporating AI systems into their work and they have considered this. 
Progress since last meeting 
11. James reported that the NIHR had responded to the business plan put forward, and were happy for us to carry on. The NIHR feedback highlighted:


a.
Research has progressed well and justified any shifts in focus;

b.
Theme 6 (biomarkers in detection and triage) was the least detailed theme in the report in terms of progress;
c.
Milestones we have met were not all articulated properly in the report; 

d.
We demonstrate the impact of our work on healthcare/patient outcomes well, and the NIHR particularly liked the added value examples (PhD students training, screening for mental health problems after terrorist attacks) we submitted and asked for more of these;
e.
The NIHR were impressed by our collaborations with other HPRUs but suggested we highlight our role in these more and better articulate what we are doing in our collaborations;

f.
The NIHR commended our PPI strategy. 

· An action for everyone in the HPRU is to generate more added value examples for the next report.
12. The NIHR indicated that they wanted more information about decision factors for refugee needs and plans to develop Theme 3 further. The next annual report should explain what was meant in our plan about helping refugees. A qualitative study on the health needs of refugees has also been planned and submitted to the UEA ethics committee. 
· James to invite Paul Hunter to present at the next meeting to discuss the work being done in this area.

13. James confirmed that a screening website has been set up following the previous discussions about ‘Screen and Treat’ programmes and the difficulties faced in the aftermath of the Tunisian attack. This website is available to look at but cannot yet be searched for. James reported there have been data protection issues (regarding the website being on one server and participant data being transferred to a database on a different server) with encryption and protection issues taking longer than anticipated. The Department of Health have discussed with the HPRU where the best place to host such as website might be – King’s vs NHS Choices vs other options. Campbell suggested NHS Choices would be a better host as they are used to dealing with big datasets of sensitive data/material. James hopes to have the demonstration website up and running properly by April 2017.
· James to continue discussing the website with DH and other stakeholders and to provide an update to the group.

14. Campbell discussed new risks and how risk assessment is carried out. He noted that risk assessments tend to focus on events that impact at a national level e.g. pandemics, catastrophic terrorism. He reported that ministers have just signed off on the latest version of the National Risk Assessment and that a new National Risk Register will be available within the next six months. The National Risk Register is now produced every two years. Campbell also noted that Scotland are now doing their own risk assessment as their priorities are different to the rest of the UK (e.g. storms are a higher priority, terrorism seen as a lower priority for them as they are less likely to be affected than England/Wales). It was suggested that it would be useful to be updated on any changes to the National Risk Register at the winter meeting.

· Campbell to ask Katharine Hammond to update us at the next meeting on the implications of any changes to the National Risk Register following the assessment.
15. We discussed the new Rapid Support Team initiative led by the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine and PHE, with King’s as junior partners. This initiative will incorporate a rapidly deployable team of epidemiologists, social scientists, microbiologists and others who can travel to areas affected by disease outbreaks at short notice.  The initiative has received £20million in funding in total with approximately £500k available to the mental health component over the next five years. James provided an information sheet covering five potential research ideas (mental health training for local communities and responders; psychological selection and preparatory training of UK responders; development of website/apps to support the mental health of local communities; supervision governance of locally trained ‘paraprofessionals’; and ‘reverse innovation’) though no collaborations for these have yet been set up. 
16. John S discussed the mental health effects on clinical emergency teams deployed overseas. He has been talking to Jimmy Whitworth from the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine about this and is interested in psychological support, training for Rapid Support Team staff and how we could link this up with UK-MED. He is happy with the research ideas proposed by James but feels they can be given more power by integrating them with the UK’s more general offer of emergency medicine clinical support. 
17. James discussed the potential development of a website/apps to support the mental health of local communities and whether this could also be used to support those overseas. Campbell suggested linking with ResilienceDirect which is a good platform for reaching those who need it and reportedly has 15,000 users among the first responders community in the UK. 

· Campbell to send James appropriate contacts to discuss developing this idea further

· James to update the team on how this is developing at the next meeting. 

18. James discussed the data protection survey developed as a result of the problems involved with the Tunisian Screen and Treat programme. This survey asks members of the public to imagine a scenario where they are involved in a major incident overseas and asks who they think their information should be made available to, how they believe their information is handled currently and how they would want their data to be used. The survey has been designed and is ready to be circulated to members of the public; however James recently spoke with PHE colleagues who suggested that facilitating the screening might not be within PHE’s remit. Given this, it was suggested that the survey be reworded to reference a generic health organisation rather than PHE. However there is also the broader question of whose responsibility it would be to put together a list of those involved in the incident and collect their information. It was suggested that members of the public could be asked who they would trust to handle their data. 
· Immediate action: James to reword the survey to make it more generic, e.g. by asking about a generic health-related government body rather than PHE specifically

· Long-term: The issues of who should be in charge of collecting and collating the information on those affected go beyond the responsibilities of this committee and we should raise this as an issue that might be more appropriately dealt with at a different level.
Presentation by Theme 2: Improving the behavioural impact of emergency communications (Brooke Rogers & Erin McClelland) 

19. Brooke discussed two strands of Theme 2 work: communication with vulnerable populations and adherence to prophylactic medicine during public health emergencies. Slides are available from Brooke and so this presentation is not described in detail here. 
20. Brooke discussed behaviours seen in the public during extreme events and noted that compliance to instructions/advice is often low – it is assumed that people can follow the advice given, but often they do not do what they are supposed to be doing, e.g. because parents want to collect children from school, people want to go shopping for supplies. We noted there is important work that could be done exploring the reasons for poor compliance, and that it would be useful to look at responders’ interpretation of this as well as obtain anecdotal evidence from members of the public themselves. 
· James will look into the idea of getting funding to survey the public about whether or not they evacuated when advised to, and potential reasons for not complying, and will discuss this with Ed.

21. Brooke discussed the various partnerships, publications and presentations Theme 2 are involved with. 
22. Erin presented her PhD work. Slides are available from Erin and so this work is not described in detail here. 

23. Erin discussed how the terms ‘risk’ and ‘vulnerability’ are used and applied, and the methodology of her study. The group were impressed with how her PhD is progressing. 

24. Richard recently attended a Department of Health pandemic flu communicators meeting and found there was nothing tailored specifically to older adults, so there is the possibility of Erin working with them.

· Richard and Erin to continue discussion about her work informing the DH pandemic flu communications network at the Department of Health.
25. Brooke discussed moving forward with Theme 2. She informed us that Julia has decreased her HPRU contribution to 5% and that she has funding for a full-time postdoc from March 2017 for up to 20 months. 

26. Brooke put forward several ideas of studies the postdoc could work on. She suggested looking at vulnerable populations with regards to the ‘Run-Hide-Tell’ concept, and in particular how to handle communication with and evacuation of people with disabilities and who have impaired mobility. John B felt the elderly would be a good population to study. Another suggestion made by Brooke was the development of ‘terrorism first-aid training’. The group felt that this should not be framed as terrorism-specific and instead should be applicable to a variety of events. We believed the public would not be interested if they felt it was something that would never affect them. Richard talked about the CitizenAID app which has had lots of press coverage and suggested contacting them to see if they are evaluating uptake beyond app downloads. The group felt that Brooke’s suggestions were interesting and could provide valuable data. Other suggestions were also made: Campbell noted the importance of knowing how cross-governmental work in terms of contingency plans is developing and Ed is interested in all behavioural responses during incidents. He talked about an upcoming simulation of a bomb in a crowded underground station, and believes it is important to observe how people react in these kinds of situations. 
AOB

27. No other business was raised. 
· For future meetings, AOB should be agreed at least three days prior to the meeting so everyone is prepared in advance to discuss it. 

Next meeting
28. A doodle poll will be circulated to confirm the date of our next meeting in summer 2017. 
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